
COUCH/THERAPY/ANY LOCATION

by
Del Shores

 

NOTE:  Our goal is to get you a good piece for your reel.  
Therefore, do NOT worry about being word perfect. You may also 
delete or change any profanity if that is an issue for you.



THERAPY SCENES

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE - YOUTH OR ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.   

CASEY hears voices, she is suffers from schizophrenia. The 
voices tell her to harm people she loves.

CASEY
... can you hear them?

(looks around)
Sometimes there’s more than one, 
but right now, it’s just Tara.  She 
tells me what to do and if I don’t -
-

(scared)
No!  I won’t!  Stop saying that! I 
can’t do that!  No, Tara, please 
don’t make me.  Not again.  NO!  
NO!  I can’t.  Not my baby brother.  
I don’t want to hurt him.  Mom gets 
so mad.  Please, no, Tara --

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.

SUE ELLEN sits in front of her therapist exasperated.

SUE ELLEN
... so yes, at my age, I’m trying 
to date and frankly, I just don’t 
know how.  So, yes, I took your 
advice and joined e-Harmony, but 
this article I read... it just, 
well, messed me up.  It was about
a woman who sat on her toilet for 
two years because she had 
agoraphobia.  Ultimately, her hinny 
fused to the seat and they had to 
take her to the ER with the toilet 
seat attached to it. Talk about 
humiliating!  But you know what the 
kicker was -- she had a boyfriend!  

(MORE)



A boyfriend who would bring her 
food so she could stay holed up in 
her bathroom with a toilet seat 
stuck to her ass.  Thanks to your 
brilliant suggestion, I have now 
had five dates on eHarmony and I’m 
obviously so pathetic, the only men 
interested in me have more hair in 
their ears than on their head and 
order Rose wine! Who the hell 
orders Rose wine anymore?  Cheap 
dates you find on eHarmony, that’s 
who!  Yet, Commode lady has a 
boyfriend!

(looks away, tears fill 
her eyes)

I miss him. I never thought... and 
sometimes, I wake up... alone... 
and I can’t get out of bed for the 
longest time and I wonder... what 
did I do wrong? Why wasn’t I 
enough...

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT (OLDER WOMAN)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.  MILLIE is 
older, upset.

MILLIE
Yesterday I was at the grocery 
story, by myself and I couldn’t 
find... well, I couldn’t find the 
section where the laxatives were.  
And I was embarrassed to ask 
because... I don’t know why... I 
guess I’m just feeling old, you 
know with this... but all people 
get bunched up, not just old 
people.  But I finally gave up and 
grabbed some prunes and there was 
this young lady there, she worked 
there, and I whispered, “Honey, 
could you just tell me where the 
laxatives are.”  Quietly.  I said 
it quietly because I was 
embarrassed.  
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And that girl rolled her eyes, 
because obviously, her job was 
something she did not like, and she 
yelled at this fella way down the 
aisle, “Hey, Justin, take this old 
lady to the laxatives!” And they 
both busted out laughing.   

(tears up)
This is what I’ve become.  An old 
woman who gets laughed at because 
I’m constipated. I always wanted to 
age gracefully, but... it’s not 
working out that way.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE - YOUTH/ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

KAMILLE, pretty and distraught, tells the truth for the first 
time.

KAMILLE
... what she doesn’t know how to do 
is take responsibility for all the 
damage that she’s caused.  To me, 
to my sisters... to my poor Dad who 
had to raise us in chaos.  She 
quotes all the bullshit that she’s 
learned in A.A., like “Your journey 
is your journey and you must take 
it alone” and blah, blah, blah, 
blah, bullshit, blah!  But this 
journey I’m on, this miserable 
journey I’m on is because of her!  
I never had a sober mother and I 
never knew if I’d get a hug or a 
slap.  So, I’m done.  No, I’m 
beyond done!  And I’m so mad, but I 
don’t know where to put the anger, 
the fire, the rage that just needs 
to erupt.  I --

(pause, tears up as she 
confesses)

And sometimes I wish... I fantasize 
and imagine she’s dead.  And I wish 
that she had just died.  That one 
of those times when  she drove 
drunk that she would have just 
wrapped herself around a tree and 
hurt nobody but herself and by her 
dying... 
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she would never be able to hurt me 
again.  And I hate myself for 
wishing such a horrible thing on 
the person... on the person... who 
gave me life.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE - ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

BRITTANY is on the verge of tears.

BRITTANY
... and then I remembered. I 
remembered the abuse. And it wasn’t 
sexual, no, nothing like that but --

(tears start)
All the memories kept flowing... 
all of them... from as far back as 
I can remember... where he told me 
that I wasn’t smart enough... or 
pretty enough -- or good enough... 
and I started... I started to 
believe that.  Even when I was 
about to get married, the first 
time... we were about to walk down 
the aisle, you know, he was giving 
me away, which I thought he was 
thrilled to do, and he looked at me 
-- and I thought he was going to 
say, I’m so happy for you or you 
look so pretty on your special 
day... but... no, he said, you are 
marrying way out of your league, 
young lady.  And I guess... no I 
did. I believed him. 

(explodes)
Oh God, I just hate him!  I hate 
him!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE YOUTH

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patien

GRACE is a foster child in the system.  She’s wounded and 
vulnerable.
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GRACE
(tears about to flow)

... but I liked the Millers.  Why 
do I have to...? I just don’t 
understand.  Every night Mrs. 
Miller would brush my hair, one 
hundred times and kiss me good 
night.  What did I do wrong? 

(now crying)
What did I do wrong?

(then realizing)
They’re not really going to keep 
Bobby and not me, are they? 

(panicked)
Are they?  Please, no, please don’t 
let -- 

She breaks down, can’t continue.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.   

LISA sits in front of her therapist exasperated.

LISA
I read this article about a woman 
who sat on her toilet for two years 
because she had agoraphobia.  
Ultimately, her hinny fused to the 
seat and they had to take her to 
the ER with the toilet seat 
attached to it. Talk about 
humiliating!  But you know what the 
kicker was -- she had a boyfriend!  
A boyfriend who would bring her 
food so she could stay holed up in 
her bathroom with a toilet seat 
stuck to her ass.  Thanks to your 
brilliant suggestion, I have now 
had five dates on eHarmony and I’m 
obviously so pathetic, the only men 
interested in me have more hair in 
their ears than on their head and 
order Rose wine! Who the hell 
orders Rose wine anymore?  Cheap 
dates you find on eHarmony, that’s 
who!  Yet, Commode Lady has a 
boyfriend.  Go figure.
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INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients. 

RANDI, attitude, somewhat bitter, is already heated.

RANDI
I want to kill him, okay.  Okay, 
not really because I know you guys 
have to report that shit and if I’m 
going to murder him or hurt myself, 
then I better keep it to myself 
here.  Okay, I’m not going to do 
either, so get over it.  But I 
could’t stop eating!  I was PMSing, 
okay? And he called me a fat ass!  
Yeah, and then he said he wasn’t 
physically attracted to me anymore!  
And I’m like, really?  Because with 
that gut, you look like you’re 
about four months pregnant, no, 
make that five! And what’s up with 
guys anyway? They can get fat and 
scratch their balls like we can’t 
see that -- but they want their 
women perfect! He’s such a douche 
bag. 

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE OR FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.  

WESLEY
Look, I’ve never been the type of 
person to feel sorry for myself... 
not for anything... not when my 
parents were killed... I was only 
eight. I was the brave one.  But... 
they told me.  It’s over.  I’m... 
over.  Four months, tops. I’m not 
responding to the treatment and...

(holding back tears)
And I want to be brave but when I 
see that little girl that I’m 
leaving behind and my beautiful 
Carla (Carl), who sure doesn’t 
deserve this... 
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well, yes, I have to be brave.
(pause)

And sometimes I fall asleep, this 
really deep sleep, and when I wake 
up, I don’t know if it’s the drugs -
- or cancer.  But I can’t wake up 
like I used to and I’m kinda awake, 
but not really and my mind floats 
to this pool of water under a 
waterfall in Hawaii that I went to 
with my parents on vacation when I 
was like eight, the summer before 
the accident...  And I’m laughing 
and happy again... then, I start 
waking up and see her (him) next 
time, sleeping so soundly... and I 
realize that I’m really sick, but I 
have to be brave.

(tears)
And I’m just so exhausted... from 
being brave and I don’t know if I 
can be brave anymore.

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient.

JUSTIN fidgets, smiles at Therapist, wrings his hands.

JUSTIN
Look, it is an unjust... an unfair 
accusation. I do NOT have anger 
issues.

(smiles)
See, happy, normal, glad to be 
here.

(pause)
So, she needs to just back off, 
okay?  They need to back off.  
Mama, the court.  Everybody.  Yes, 
there was an incident at the family 
reunion.  Yes, I, okay, yes, I 
admit that I lost my temper and 
threw a bowl of potato salad at my 
Aunt Lucille and then kicked a dent 
in her Cadillac...

(deep breath)
But... she deserved it.  She called 
me an irresponsible, loser what not 
who put my Mama in an early grave.

(anger building)
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I had nothing to do with her death! 
Nothing!  Okay?  

(suddenly full rage)
And I am NOT an irreponsible, loser 
what not!  I have a fucking 
disablity, okay?

(catches himself)
Sorry. I get riled, okay. Sorry.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

KELLEY is a pissed-off betrayed motor-mouth wife.

KELLEY
... and there are all these emails 
between some skank in Roswell, New 
Mexico.  See, this is the problem 
with long-haul truck drivers, I 
swore I’d never date one again, but 
he had that thing... frankly that 
big thing... and that smile.  Three 
dimples. Oh my God, when he smiles, 
I just melt.

(suddenly realizing)
Oh my God! What if he’s married to 
her!? Diedra. That’s her name. What 
if he has a complete other family 
with Diedra from Roswell, New 
Mexico and I’m part of some truck-
drivin’ polygamy crap and unlike 
that show “Big Love”, which I don’t 
really like, I’m not in on it!  
He’s not even a Mormon for 
crissakes!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

PAT is wringing her hands, bat-shit crazy, eyes darting 
around as if someone is after her.

PAT
... and if you don’t think that 
there is a conspiracy going on you 
are sadly mistaken. 
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Yes, there are aliens, but they are 
as much a part of this 
administration as Hilary Clinton 
is.  Obama is half alien, not half 
black.  They breed with us, you 
know.  Aliens.  I’m living proof.  
It happened to me July 18th 1987.  
I was taken into one of their 
capsules and they raped me --

(this is hard, emotional)
They raped me, repeatedly, and yes, 
I conceived, I know you were 
wondering, I’m a little bit psychic 
too.  I lost my half-alien baby.  
But I was far enough along that he 
had a face --

(leans in, very hush-hush)
And he looked exactly like Barack 
Obama.  Only smaller.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

This time it’s the therapist, DR. DAVID who is talking to his 
UNSEEN PATIENT.

DR. DAVID
... I realize that this doesn’t 
seem like your most conventional 
therapy, but for your condition -- 
Vulvodynia -- which is most likely 
psychosomatic... it is the only 
treatment that is successful.  
Excruciating pain associated with 
touching the vulva is usually 
phantom pain, but real to you -- 
and as a specialist in this area -- 
approved and endorsed by the 
American Psychiatric Board -- I can 
help.  So -- remove all of your 
clothes and we will begin some very 
gentle  masturbation exercises as I 
guide you through this process.  
Oh, and I need to hold your 
panties.  

(smiles)
It helps me focus.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH - MALE/FEMALE
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An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

CADEN has been forced to be here.

CADEN
(silence, attitude)

So, are we going to just sit here 
and stare at each other like 
monkeys at the zoo or what... 
because...

(angry, yelling)
I DO NOT WANT TO BE HERE! 

(laughs)
Ha!  Made you flinch!  So --

More silence.

CADEN (CONT’D)
(tone change, leans 
forward)

Look, I don’t want to be the bad 
kid... and don’t tell my Dad, but 
if you... I will try and figure 
this out if...

(tears fill his eyes)
If you can fix me. Because 
everybody else has given up on me. 

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

MARCUS is already riled up, talking about his mother.

MARCUS
... and I called her and asked her 
for money for the first time since 
I was twenty-two years old and they 
have more money that the 
Rockerfellers, okay?!  I needed ten 
grand, that’s all, and I wasn’t 
gambling this time, I’m working my 
program, but there was a balloon 
payment on one of my condos and you 
know the market, and I just needed 
it for a month.  And she said, “I 
am not loaning you a dime!...

(chokes up, real tears)
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...You have never been anything but 
a disappointment to your daddy and 
me.”  She could have stabbed me 
through my heart and it would have 
hurt less.  I’ve made money, I 
graduated from Harvard -- but I 
just can’t be the son she wanted -- 
and she will always blame me for my 
brother’s death, not my Dad, who 
gave us those hunting rifles for 
Christmas, but it was all my fault -
- !

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

ADULT FEMALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

JENNIFER is already in tears, talking through the emotion.

JENNIFER
... and I was only fifteen years 
old. A preacher’s daughter who had 
this horrible secret and nobody 
could know.  Nobody.  But... I was 
told about... this woman, who did 
that.  Got rid of it for you.  My 
friend Janie loaned me the money, 
one hundred dollars, I don’t know 
where she got it, but she had a 
license and drove me out to this 
trailer right outside of town.  
There were no drugs, nothing was 
sterile, nothing... just... so 
nasty...

(can barely talk)
...and she just ripped my insides 
out and took... my baby. I looked 
away, but after... after... I 
looked over and there was a towel  
covering this dirty, bloody wash 
basin and... and a tiny little hand 
was just peaking out.

(pause)
And that’s what I see in the 
dreams, the nightmares -- and I 
just don’t think they’ll ever go 
away.  And I can’t tell him.  I 
can’t tell anybody.
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INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT (THIS CAN ALSO BE PERFORMED BY A MALE)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient.

MARY
(rapid fire)

Look, I’m just going to warn you, 
I’m really jacked up on caffeine 
and yeah, well, I sat at Starbucks 
for like three hours before our 
sessions because I can’t fucking 
drink anymore, thank you Judge 
Jackson! And I’m upset, okay!?  
Three shots per cappuccino's, I 
ordred an extra, and this is number 
two, plus a double shot of 
espresso, so whew, I’m speedy, 
okay?  Eight shots.

(a breath, trying to 
compose)

My sister, as you know, killed 
herself last week and she left that 
fucking note that said I wasn’t a 
good sister -- like ever -- because 
I stole some guy -- Billy Dobson -- 
from her, in tenth grade, who is 
now fat and bald and dead.  Well, I 
guess he’s not fat and bald 
anymore, but he was, you know, 
before his death, which was caused 
I’m sure by his red meat diet.  But 
the point is I was a great fucking 
sister and she was the horrible 
sister -- and I can’t cry, okay, 
for her because I’m so pissed and 
it’s expected --

(pause)
And maybe she doesn’t deserve my 
tears.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

ASHLEY sits in the middle of her session, on a rant.
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ASHLEY
So he said, “I love you baby” and I 
was waiting for that okay, and I 
was ready to strike and I said, 
“Well if you love me, then what was 
this braid doing under your bed?!” 
And I pulled it out of my purse 
when I said the word, “bed”.  I 
dropped an earring and looked under 
the bed and found this skanky 
braid, okay? And he was like...

(imitating him)
“Uh, I don’t know, um, um, um, um, 
oh that’s the maid’s braid” and I 
said, “You don’t have no maid, 
Rodney” and he laughed and said, 
“I’m just kiddin’ baby, but what he 
was doing was stallin’, trying to 
come up with a good excuse.  And 
you know what his good excuse was?  
“Oh, I know whose braid that is, 
it’s my ex ex girlfriend Brandy’s.”  
He dated Brandy like four years ago 
and I said, “You hadn’t cleaned 
under your bed for four years?  You 
do need a maid!” 

(mood change)
But I gave him another chance, 
knowing he cheated on me again!  
What is wrong with me?

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT (AFRICAN-AMERICAN)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

SHALITRAS, arms crossed, is trying to make sense of it.

SHALITRAS
I’m tired of people expecting me to 
talk, act and be -- blacker.  This 
is 2012, people, we are not in 
“The Help”!  We have moved forward, 
thank God almighty.  But, see, I’m 
nervous as hell after turning in my 
first draft and my publisher reads 
it and sets a meeting.  
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And she says, “You’re writing a 
girl from the projects who has 
risen above, succeeded.” Yeah, I 
know, I’ve written me, so I know 
how to write for me! And she says I 
need to make her more “urban”, 
“more ghetto if you will!” And I’m 
messing with her and say I don’t 
understand and she says, “Oh for 
crissakes, make her blacker!”  Look 
at me!  Am I black enough?

(she laughs)
So I open my book and point to some 
dialogue and say, “So this part 
would be better  if she said, “Hey 
girl...

(then pissed)
... Oh now you didn’t!  Uh, uh, no, 
you didn’t!  You talkin’ to the 
hand now, girl!” And she said, 
“Exactly!” 

(pause)
Seriously?  Exactly?

(then screaming)
I’m about to lose my freakin’ mind 
here!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH FEMALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

DELANEY is already in tears.

DELANEY
(quietly)

I didn’t want to, but he... he told 
me that if I didn’t there are 
plenty of girls that would and... I 
liked him.  So, I closed my eyes 
and... just let him.  And it 
hurt...at first, but I just blocked 
everything out and started singing 
in my head... this Sara McLaughlin 
song, “I will remember you, will 
you remember me?” My mom always 
listens to that song and it’s, you 
know... soothing... And then it was 
over and I thought, you got what 
you wanted and I’ve messed up and 
now he’ll dump me and just move on, 
because he’s a player. 
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Everybody warned me, but... I like 
him but.. That’s exactly what he 
did.  And he started ignoring my 
texts... and me at school --

(pause)
And I’m late.  I’ve never been late 
before. And I’m so scared.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT/YOUTH

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

RACHEL slides her hand through her hair and shows the UNSEEN 
THERAPIST.

RACHEL
Look, it’s falling out.  They told 
me that it probably... that most 
likely, it wouldn’t fall out, that 
I would lose my hair.  And now... 

(tears up)
... it’s just such a reminder, you 
know.  I sometimes fall asleep, 
this really deep sleep, and when I 
wake up, I don’t know if it’s the 
drugs -- or cancer.  But I can’t 
wake up like I used to and I’m 
kinda awake, but not really and my 
mind floats to this pool of water 
under a waterfall in Hawaii that I 
went to with my parents on vacation 
when I was like eight or nine.  And 
I’m laughing and happy again... 
then, I start waking up and I 
realize that I’m really sick 
because I see the hair on my pillow 
-- and I’m just so scared.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

SHANNON, dressed to the nines, is distressed.

SHANNON
What the hell is wrong with me! 
Another one turned out gay! 
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So I called Dave, my gay ex-
husband, and said, you have to help 
me, because I can’t go through this 
again.  Roger, that’s the new guys 
name, invited me over for dinner so 
the plan was for me to call Dave 
and describe his apartment. So, I 
snuck into the bathroom to call and 
EVERYTHING was so neat and perfect 
and matching and orderly.  Great 
hand towels... oh, and there was 
even a triangle folded at the end 
of the toilet paper like at a 
hotel!  So, I called Dave and I 
said, “I’m staring at potpourri, 
towels that match the dried roses 
in the potpourri and before I said 
another word, Dave blurted out, 
“Run, girl, run!”

(laughs)
So... so I said I have explosive 
diarrhea and ran! Best excuse ever!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE OR FEMALE - ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

IRA is crazy.  This is a mental ward.  He/she is visibly 
upset because something is not going his way.  Eyes darting 
everywhere, but remains extremely focused on his purpose.

IRA
I need to have spaghetti and 
meatballs on my birthday and that 
big fat ugly nurse said NO because 
she is an unsympathetic bitch shit-
head and my mother said I will have 
bad luck the rest of my life if I 
don’t have spaghetti and meatballs 
on my birthday!  My birthday is 
tomorrow and I need to eat 
spaghetti and meatballs!  Are you 
listening to me?!  I need my 
birthday good luck spaghetti and 
meatballs or my life will spiral 
into chaos and I’ll have bad luck 
FOR THE REST OF MY LIFE!

UNSEEN THERAPIST
I need you to calm down --
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IRA
I will not calm down!  I will not 
calm down!  I WILL NOT CALM DOWN!!!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH FEMALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

TEANNA is an angry, upset, cutter.  She sits with her arms 
crossed, long sleeves, with extreme attitude..

TEANNA
Then why don’t you ask her what she 
does to make me like this!?  You 
think I want to be the screwed up 
girl, the one that everybody at 
school points at and laughs and 
calls “Scar Girl” --

(almost pleading)
I just want to feel.  Anything.  
And I can’t feel.  Mom... Mother... 
always says, “you’re the pretty 
girl”.  But I don’t feel pretty... 
ever... I just feel invisible.  So, 
why don’t you ask my mother what 
she did to make me feel nothing? 

(softly)
I just want to feel.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH FEMALE (TEEN)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

CHLOE is confessing to her therapist.

CHLOE
So, I found out that he... Devin... 
hooked up with my former best 
friend Andi at this party... last 
week!  Everybody saw them together 
and I was home with the flu, okay?  
So, I thought, like, okay you asked 
for it. So I took some lighter 
fluid and matches and right in the 
middle of gym class, I snuck out 
and nobody even knew, and I set his 
locker on fire --
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(laughs)
... and get this, his favorite 
hoodie, the Abercrombie one that I 
gave him for Christmas was in 
there. I went behind the gym, hid 
the lighter fluid in the trash bin 
under a pile of leaves and then 
went back in and ran laps and 
nobody ever even knew I was gone! 
Genius alibi!  

(off therapist look; 
intense, disturbing)

He cheated on me and he deserved 
it!  Don’t act like I did something 
wrong!  

(beat)
You don’t have to report this, do 
you?

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT (HISPANIC)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

CC hears voices, she is suffers from schizophrenia. The 
voices tell her to harm people she loves.

CC
There not always there, but...

(listens)
... can you hear her?  That’s 
Betito.  He’s eight. But he’s evil.  
Like a bad seed and he hates my 
sister --

(looks around)
No Betito.  No puedo. Es mi 
hermana. Por favor no!!!  ES MI 
HERMANA!!  What did she do to you!

(covers ears)
No!  No!  

(pleading to Therapist)
Make him stop.  Make them all stop.  
Please!

(hears the voice)
NO! NO!  NO! NO!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

ADULT MALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.
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SENI takes a deep breath, then continues his session.

SENI
... she doesn’t know.  They just 
told me yesterday and I can’t tell 
her. No more treatment... no more 
chemo... over... done... hope has 
left the building.

(pause)
She, my sweet Karen, was the one 
who did everything right.  I drank.  
I smoked... I was the bad boy. 

(tears fill his eyes)
So, if life was, well, fair, it 
should have been me.  It was like, 
she was just driving along, obeying 
the speed limit... seat belt on. No 
texting or talking on the cell 
phone... and out of nowhere a truck 
hit her.  Even after she was 
diagnosed... she... she was always 
worried about me and the kids, 
never about her.  

(pause)
And... I don’t know how I’ll 
continue... how I can go on...

(can barely say it)
... without her.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH MALE OR FEMALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

RYAN is speaking quietly, tentative, doesn’t want to be here.

RYAN
... and my Dad made me come here 
because he said that I’m not 
dealing with my grief, but... 
what’s the right way to deal with 
grief.  My sister just cries all 
the time and he thinks... he thinks 
that’s the right way, that’s 
appropriate.  But I can’t cry.  My 
mother died and I loved her so 
much, but... I can’t cry and I 
can’t tell my Dad why I can’t cry. 
See...

(trying hard not to cry)
I made a promise. She asked me... 
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she said, “Be strong for your Daddy 
and your little sister.  Don’t cry 
because, I need you to be strong 
for them.”  And I loved my Mom so 
much and I just can’t break that 
promise.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH FEMALE (MATURE TEEN)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

AVERY is already in tears, a pillow covering her stomach.

AVERY
(crying)

I swear, it was just that one time. 
And it wasn’t my fault.  I... okay, 
yeah, I drank too much and... well, 
there had to be something they put 
in my drink because I don’t 
remember.  Anything.

(hard to continue)
... when I woke up I was... I was 
there with like three guys... I 
don’t know what happened.  So, I 
got dressed and... how am I going 
to tell my parents?  I’m three 
months late.  I don’t know... 
who... do I have to tell them?  
Please, help me...

(sobbing)
They’re going to be so 
disappointed.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT (OR LATE TEEN)

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

LUCINDA talks a mile a minute, it’s hard to follow her trail 
of crumbs.
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LUCINDA
... well, so, see, Tiffany Bradford 
is a bitch and yeah I’m a bitch 
too, well, I can be, not always, 
but sometimes -- but I’m not the 
kind of bitch that would cheat with 
my friend’s boyfriend, even if, you 
know, well, there was an incident 
and yeah, I think she was getting 
even, and maybe he was too, 
because, okay, yes, there was 
another incident and somebody did 
pee all over his Range Rover, and 
okay, I didn’t do it, cause it’s 
easier for a guy, to, you know aim, 
but I... Okay, I had my friend 
Ronnie Gonzales do it, the peeing, 
gave him twenty dollars, BUT in my 
defense, Hunter forgot our 
anniversary!  I sent him balloons 
with a cute chimpanzee holding the 
balloons ‘cause he likes monkeys 
and I guess the card fell off 
‘cause he called and said, “What’s 
this for?” He totally forgot our 
six month anniversary! So, yes, I 
paid Ronnie to pee in his Range 
Rover, and as for Tiffany, yes, I 
did throw a shoe at her at Bar 
Centrale, but ask anybody, she 
deserved it and that does NOT give 
you the right to make out with my 
boyfriend!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE - TEEN/20s

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

MICHAEL, troubled, looks like he hasn’t slept for days, 
speaks carefully.

MICHAEL
I don’t know what they want from 
me?  I’m not him, okay?  I can’t... 
I can’t replace him and I know that 
there is a part of them, both of 
them that wish it had been me.  He 
was their golden boy and I was... I 
was the fuck up.  

(pause)
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I almost went that night, but I ate 
something funky and felt bad.  And 
sometimes I wonder, if I had gone, 
just bucked it up, maybe the 
accident wouldn’t have happened. 
That by me changing the plans... 
that the circumstances changed... 
and...

(tears fall)
Life changed... forever that night.  
I wish I had just bucked it up and 
gone. That was the plan.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

ADULT MALE OR FEMALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

LESLIE is frustrated with his therapist; he has had it.

LESLIE
(exploding)

How does that make me feel?!  Like 
shit, okay!  You know I could do 
your job with no training 
whatsoever.  “How does that make 
you feel.”  “Uh-uh, go on, tell me 
about that.”  “Do you think you 
could have handled that 
differently”?  “How DID that make 
you feel.”  “How are you feeling 
right now about that!”  Jesus God, 
I feel like I need a new therapist 
or need to become one because I 
sure as hell could help myself -- 
and anybody else -- better than 
you, YOU GODDAMN OVERPAID QUACK!

(then calmly, smiles)
Now, how does that make you feel?

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

BRYAN, a frazzled man, who never has luck on his side spews:
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BRYAN
So, I’m sitting there in coach 
because American friggin’ airlines 
messed up my upgrade -- and I’m in 
the center seat, because they are 
now charging extra for an aisle or 
a window.  I swear, they’ll be 
chargin’ for tokens to the bathroom 
next.  But things aren’t as bad as 
they could be. There’s this almost 
midget woman by the window who 
speaks no English and the aisle 
seat is empty. Score! I’m going to 
slide over and get that aisle seat 
for free, take that AA.com!  And 
then... this massive woman starts 
coming down the aisle, headed my 
way. She was like over four hundred 
pounds, I swear to Christ. And she 
plops down, her flesh just spilling 
all over me.  I swear, I felt I 
needed a condom!  And stink! Lord!  
B.O. or gas, not sure. Now here’s 
the kicker.  She had a big Trader 
Joe’s bag as her carry-on, just 
packed with food. First she downed 
an entire box of Joe O’s cookies, 
then she pulls out a baggy full of 
pistachios! Crack, crunch, crunch, 
smack, smack. Over and over! Well, 
I was about to come unglued. Then 
out of the blue, with her mouth 
full, she turns to me and said, “I 
suffer from fibromyalgia.”  And I 
lost it and just blurted out, 
“Wonder why, lard ass!” Big 
mistake! She started crying. But it 
didn’t stop her from pulling out a 
big ol’ bag of potato chips and 
downing the entire contents of that 
too!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT OR LATE TEEN

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

HUNTER must have done a bump of cocaine or taken some 
Adderall before this session.
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HUNTER
Luci is just one crazy, bitch and 
I’m, yeah, so in love with her, but 
I want to kill her.  Okay, don’t 
write that down, it’s an expression 
and I know all that legal 
obligation therapist shit about “if 
someone is in danger” that this is 
no longer confidential, so for the 
record, I do not want to kill her.  
Write that down! HE DOES NOT WANT 
TO KILL HIS GIRLFRIEND! But shit, 
man, she had some dude, this 
Mexican dude named Ronnie, 
obviously an American version of 
Ronaldo or something, she had him 
piss all inside my Range Rover and 
fuck man, do you know how hard it 
is to get that smell out? And this 
is not racist, but Mexican piss is 
just more potent, you know, than 
ours.  Febreze doesn’t cover up 
Mexican piss up just for the 
record? And that dude, shit, man, 
must have drank like five gallons 
of water -- or Corona -- cause 
there was piss from the spare tire 
and even dripping off my rearview 
mirror and for the record I DID NOT 
MAKE out with Tiffany Bradford, nor 
do I want to because I am told she 
has vaginal warts.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH FEMALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patient.

KELLY’s mom is back in rehab and she is blaming herself.

KELLY
... we had this great visit, 
finally, Dad let me see her, and 
she told me... she told me, “you’re 
the reason I stay sober.  You’re 
the reason I stay alive.”  And it 
was like... for the first time, she 
was being a Mom.  She paid for 
pizza and bought me an outfit... 
but... 
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she two days later she called me 
slurring and said she had taken 
cold medicine when I confronted 
her. She thinks I’m stupid, like 
after all these years, she can fool 
me.  

(tears)
So, now she’s back... in rehab, 
again.  And I was wondering, why I 
wasn’t enough for her... enough for 
her to stay sober.  

(pause)
And sometimes, I have nightmares 
that she kills herself... and I 
wasn’t enough... just wasn’t 
enough.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

RACHEL REEVES, a therapist, sits on the couch of her office.  
She talks on the phone, close to or in tears.

RACHEL
I’m so sick of you lying, Dan... ! 
I’m a trained professional, 
goddamnit, I know you when you are 
lying.  You get that lower tone and 
your voice starts quivering and you 
keep saying, “I’m not lying, I’m 
not lying.”  If you aren’t lying, 
you don’t have to say it!  And a 
liar doesn’t call every time they 
are missing and their cell phone 
goes right to voice mail for hours 
at a time... so, just say it, Dan.  
Just fucking say that you’re a 
goddamn, cheatin’ asshole lying 
sack of shit.

There is a KNOCK on the door.

RACHEL (CONT’D)
Okay, fine, I’ve got to go.  I have 
a patient.  

(covers phone)
Just a moment.

(back in phone)
We are not done with this. Not even 
close!
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INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

BRYAN, a military man, sits uncomfortable in his first 
required session.

BRYAN
Look, I flipped out, shouldn’ta 
said all that, but... I’m not a 
homophobic, okay. Yeah, I’m head 
strong and we got us a big problem 
here with this damn “Don’t ask, 
don’t tell” reversal. In my humble 
opinion, and granted, this is my 
opinion, well, shit man, I just 
don’t want to be showering and I 
see, one of them, one of the ones 
who has told everybody “Hey, I’m 
gay” because now they now can, 
thank you very much, you damn 
liberal Obama. Some things should 
just be private!  Well, I just 
don’t want one of them staring at 
my Johnson, that’s all I’m saying.  
Is that wrong? I don’t think so. 

(pause, mood switch)
Then I think, well hell, I might 
just be flattering myself.  
Because... after Clair left me 
for... for our son’s principal... I 
was also thinking, if that gay 
soldier in the shower didn’t stare, 
that would mess with my head too 
and screw with my self esteem. 

(pause)
They were probably right to send me 
here.

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

MALE OR FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient.  

CHRIS
Okay, so I take my dog in to get it 
groomed, it’s not even a long 
haired dog, it’s a damned beagle, 
didn’t need a hair cut, just a 
bath. I was very specific. 
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Well, when I picked up Betty, my 
beagle, that’s her name, I noticed 
she’s got this big gash over one of 
her eyes.  And there was this 
Mexican guy behind the counter and 
I said, “Hey, why does my dog have 
this laceration?  Big mistake.  
Right over his head. Let’s just say 
English, not a priority on 
“Ramon’s” list, and he says -- 

(Mexican accent)
“I no know what chu are talkin’ 
about.” And I said, “That cut. That 
cut right there on Betty’s eye! 
That wasn’t there when I brought 
her in!”  And he panics and starts 
saying, “I no do it, I no do it!” 
And I blurt out, “Talk right, 
goddamnit, we’re in the U S of A, 
not fucking Guadalahara!”  And he 
said, I kid you not, in perfect 
English, “Fuck you!” So I walk out 
with my wounded dog. He thought it 
was over.  But it wasn’t.  No sir, 
not by a long shot. I Yelped that 
asshole!  I got on Safari and gave 
him one star.  Then hit Chrome. One 
star.  Moved on to Firefox.  One 
star! Then I hit my iPhone. One 
star. THEN, I posted the whole 
incident on facebook and got all my 
friends to Yelp the bastard!  

(big smile)
We Wash Your Dog went from three 
and a half stars to one in about 
ten friggin’ minutes. Take that, 
Ramon.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

ADULT MALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.   

D.J. sits, legs crossed, perfectly dressed and manicured, 
pissed.

D.J.
Okay, so I’m neat.  Yes, I color 
coordinate my closet-- but that 
doesn’t mean I’m in it!  That I 
need to come out of it! 
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I mean, she broke up with me before 
we even had sex.  Shouldn’t that be 
the test?  Over potpourri!  Really?  
Yeah, that’s right. Potpourri!  
That’s in my bathroom on the back 
of the toilet.  It smells good for 
crissakes, counters the other... 
well, you get it.  That’s why it’s 
there. But calling her gay ex-
husband from my bathroom, 
describing my condo?!  And you know 
the gays. I mean, look at me!  I’m 
hot.  I know I’m hot and if I were 
gay, I’d want me to be gay too.  
Hell, I’d wanna fuck me.  Just 
sayin’.  But, what the hell am I 
supposed to do to get laid?  Become 
a pig?  A slob? Scratch my balls in 
public?!  Flush my potpourri?  
Sorry, no.  Not going to happen. 

(madder)
I’m metro, okay!  And someone is 
going to find that attractive.

(pause)
Who is not gay!

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.   

WHITNEY is in the middle of session

WHITNEY
I saw this guy.. Danny Hopkins... 
he was a football player in high 
school, really cute and popular. He 
was the one I told you about, you 
know, he and all his friends would 
bully me, call me “lard ass”, 
“Carny Wilson”...that kinda stuff.  
And he was standing at the bar -- 
at Mexicali -- and our eyes met.  I 
know, I know, but I thought, yeah, 
it’s pay back time. Once he and his 
goons surrounded me by the lockers 
after school and were harassing me 
and one of them said, “Hey Danny, 
you need to...

(gets emotional)
... to pity “f” her.  
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And I was crying and he said, 
“Well, I’d have to dip her in flour 
first to find the wet spot.”  

(smiles)
So, I ordered some coffee, then 
walked over slowly, you know, sexy 
and said, “I bet you want to get 
naked with me and do really nasty 
things.”  And he smiled and said, 
“Well, that’s certainly a good 
start.”  So I reached down and put 
my hand down his pants and said, 
“I’m Rachel Brown” also known as 
“lard ass” or “Carny Wilson”, ring 
a bell?  And he said, “Wow, you 
have lost a shit ton of weight.  
Then I poured the scalding hot 
coffee down his pants and walked 
right out of that bar while he was 
screaming and yelling, “You bitch, 
you bitch!”  

(laughs, then mood change)
But... when I got home, I looked in 
the mirror and... I saw a fat girl 
staring back at me.  And I just 
don’t know if that will ever 
change.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.   

LOUISA looks at her therapist, then away, then back again.

LOUISA
It would have been easier if he 
had... oh, I know I shouldn’t say 
this... but it would have been 
easier if he had...

(deep breath, pushing 
through emotion)

... died.  I could have had 
closure, you know?  It’s... well, 
eight weeks now. One day you wake 
up, he’s next to you, the next day, 
you wake up -- alone.  But for that 
one split second, before reality 
hits, you wake up thinking that 
everything is okay, the way it was, 
the way it should be.  And then... 
then you remember.  
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And you start your day just 
confused and hurt and... feeling 
old, used and disposed of.  And you 
just lay there because you can’t 
get up and... yes, death... well, 
you would have at least found 
closure.  

(softly)
I don’t know how to find closure.

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient. DEBORAH 
stares for a second, somewhere between anger and distraught.

DEBORAH
... so I met him in a park because 
I did not want to meet in a 
restaurant, you know, in case, 
someone I knew was there or... 
okay, in case it got heated and I 
started crying.  And he handled me 
the divorce papers to look over, 
said I’d be “served” next week.  
And they were fine, simple... 
everything we had agreed on... you 
know, clean.  The perfect tidy 
ending to the mess he had left me 
in.

(pause, fighting tears)
And I looked at him and said, “Ron, 
I never want to see you again.  I 
never want to hear from you again. 
No texts! No emails! Nothing!” He 
nodded... like, you know... 
whatever, almost like I was doing 
him a favor.  And I said, “You do 
know that you are a despicable 
human being!? The way you did this!  
Leaving me... In chaos! 

(anger building)
Just blind siding me?! No warning! 
No hint!  Nothing!!

(pause)
And you know what he said? He said, 
“I did the best I could.”  And I 
just looked at him and said, “Well, 
that’s the shittiest best I’ve ever 
witnessed.” 

(tone change, emotional)
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I’m lost. I’m just lost now... lost 
-

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient. TINA sits, 
upset, in the middle of her session

TINA
It’s just like a chromosome or 
something... like a piece of your 
fabric, your DNA, your make-up, you 
know... that you just can’t 
extract. And I so desperately want 
to extract and forget all those 
voices, those sermons that told me 
that... that I was not worthy of 
God’s love.  And when you hear 
these things from your own 
parents... from your strict 
preacher Daddy and your sweet, 
sweet Sunday-school teaching 
Christian Mama who meant no harm, 
but... they both didn’t... it just 
won’t go away.  Ever since the 
baby... when I got pregnant... I 
was only fifteen and oh, God, that 
awful girl’s home they sent me to, 
where every day you heard what a 
worthless sinner you were and they 
made you beg for forgiveness over 
and over... and if you didn’t, you 
got licks, a belt that would leave 
whelps.  And then, you... I... was 
forced... to leave my baby... and, 
I have regrets, but... and I want 
to.. You know rid myself of all 
that damage. But it’s there... and 
I hear the sermons and see the 
pulpit and my daddy screaming hell, 
fire and brimstone... and I don’t 
feel worthy of God’s love, and I 
don’t think I ever will.  Ever.

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient. BILLIE, 
upscale and social, is frustrated and upset.
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MILLIE
Look, the truth of the matter is... 
I hate her!  I simply loathe 
Abilgail Kirkpatrick.  She is a 
passive, aggressive bitch.  There I 
said it. If I could kick her out of 
our bridge club, I would, but I 
can’t because her husband is my 
husband’s boss.  And she knows 
that, so that’s the reason she has 
chosen me as her punching bag.  You 
know what she said at last week’s 
game.  As I was eating a piece of 
chocolate, okay my third piece, and 
she said, “Oh I wish I could just 
pop chocolates in my mouth like 
Katherine here and not care about 
the size of my derriere!”  My 
“derriere” is not big, thank you 
very much! It is the perfect size! 
So, I’m helpless, bound... 
unless... unless I put some Visine 
in her drink.  That’s an old flight 
attendant trick to stop drunks from 
drinking.  Causes instant diarrhea! 

(thinks)
But I’ll have to wait until towards 
the end of the game.  

(off therapist’s looks)
Well, you don’t want to mess up a 
good game of bridge!

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient. LISA is a 
Texas waitress and this is her first session.

LISA
Well, I’ll just say right here and 
now that I do not need you!  But my 
husband gave me this therapy 
session for a Christmas present and 
said he would leave me if I didn’t 
come to it.  So, here I am and 
frankly I would have much preferred 
the cash!  And yes, I’ve been in a 
bad mood since last August and Bud 
is not used to me actin’ ugly all 
the time, but I can’t shake this! I 
just can’t.  
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And it’s all because of that 
illegal alien’s death! That bus boy 
who took those diet pills from 
China and died in his sleep.

(very serious)
Don’t take diet pills from China 
you buy off the internet!  Big 
lesson for us all. And yes, I could 
have been more sympathetic, but I 
do not believe that I deserved to 
be fired over being insensitive 
over an illegal aliens death!  His 
name was Adrian Duarte. And I would 
have been more sensitive if he had 
been nicer to me when he bused my 
tables -- when he was alive. Called 
me a --

(whispers)
 “puta” once -- that means 
“prostitute” in Spanish! He said he 
didn’t but I heard him plain and 
clear after I told him he missed a 
big glob of mustard after he wiped 
down the bar.  And all I said was, 
“I don’t know why everybody’s so 
sad over an illegal alien’s death 
who was only part time and should 
have known better than to take diet 
pills from China.”  So, if that was 
insensitive, sue me!

(glares at therapist, then 
erupts)

And I don’t need you!

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

YOUTH MALE

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient.

ALEX, a very troubled teen, sits, eyes already glistening 
with tears.

ALEX
So, no, I don’t want to be here 
because I can’t be fixed!  She 
wants me here so I’ll get better 
and it won’t, I won’t remind her --

(pause, tears)
Of what she did.  And whether she 
believes that she did it or not, 
she did because she married him 
knowing...there were others.  
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He was registered, okay, and now I 
know that she knew, so yeah, she 
allowed it to happen.  For all 
those years.  And I just can’t get 
better because he broke something 
that can’t be fixed and --

(sudden anger)
She admitted she knew -- so she’s 
just going to have to live with the 
guilt!

INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT/LATE TEEN

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient.

BARRET is off his meds.  He has Turrets, ticks and outbursts.

BARRET
I don’t like them, okay?  I don’t 
like the way I feel, the way I act. 
They mess with my head and, you 
know, down there and --

(suddenly)
Goddamn bitch whore slut!

(then)
Sorry.  Okay, so yeah, I guess I 
need them, but they make me sleepy 
and I create, I’m a writer and I 
haven’t written anything since --

(then)
I love your huge breasts!

(then)
Oh shit... damn. It’s because I’m 
nervous and when I’m nervous I 
can’t control --

(then)
YOU STUPID WHORE BITCH SLUT!

(pause)
Okay, you win!  You win!!!

(tears, softly)
If there is a God, then he is very, 
very cruel.

INT. THERAPY OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.   JOHN, 
upset pour out his heart.
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JOHN
Look, I don’t want to be that guy, 
you know?  The screw up. The mental 
case. Every since I was a kid... 
it’s just that... so, please, stop 
the voices, stop all the chatter... 
the shit in my head, okay?  

(tears in eyes)
I need you to fix me.  Please.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY

MALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to her/his patients.

Jeff is on a rant!

JEFF
Okay, do I look Mexican?  And do I 
look like I should work at Del 
Taco?  Yeah, well, see, I was in 
line at the self serve coke thing, 
getting a Dr. Pepper and this woman 
came up to me and said, “Excuse me, 
but shouldn’t customers go first?”  
And I just looked at her blankly 
because I wanted to say, “Hey you 
stupid bitch, I don’t work here” 
and before I could say jack shit, 
she said, “Por favor, move it, 
senor, yo soy un customer-o” like 
I’m Mexican and I were a Mexican 
I’d have been really pissed off 
with that bullshit gibberish.  I 
mean, I’m starting to have really 
low self esteem!  I’m a plastic 
surgeon for crissakes and I was at 
Tom Thumb the next day and some 
idiot asked me what aisle the 
canned Mexican diced tomatoes with 
chiles were on!  I still don’t know 
if he thought I worked there or if 
I were Mexican and Mexicans know 
these things!  Do you think I look 
Mexican?
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INT. THERAPIST OFFICE - DAY 

MALE ADULT

An UNSEEN THERAPIST listens to his/her patient.

LEO has been forced to be here because of his “anger issues.”

LEO
(silence)

So, are we going to just sit here 
and stare at each other like 
monkeys at the zoo or what... 
because...

(angry, yelling)
I DO NOT WANT TO BE HERE! 

(laughs)
Ha!  Made you flinch!  So --

More silence.

LEO (CONT’D)
(tone change, leans 
forward)

Look, I don’t want to be the bad 
guy, okay?  And I don’t want to... 
well, I did the crime so I’m paying 
the price, right.  That’s how it 
works.  But...  

(tears fill his eyes)
But sometimes, when I’m alone in 
that lonely ol’ cell, I close my 
eyes and remember this little boy 
who got beat ever’ day of his life, 
who never got a hug or a proper 
meal, who saw his Mama do things 
that no innocent young boy should 
have to witness. And I wonder... if 
I had just got another family... 
and I wish I could go back and save 
that little boy. 

(pause, shakes it off)
Maybe I do need to be here.

INT. THERAPIST’S OFFICE - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

GRACE in tears talks to her therapist.
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GRACE
He’s the world to me, but I just 
can’t tell him.  But I need him to 
know... he should know.  

(pause, deep breath)
All that turmoil... I caused him 
such... because of my past... 
because of a mistake.  I was 
young... and careless... and 
stupid.  Nobody knows, not even my 
Mama and Daddy... 

(long pause, breaking 
down)

It wasn’t just a fetus, it was a 
baby.  A baby boy... and... I was 
scared... and I found someone, a 
doctor, who could... I killed my 
own baby.  I was fifteen and I 
panicked.  Mama, Daddy... the 
church.  But there isn’t a day that 
goes by that I don’t think about 
what I did -- and what... what my 
child... my baby boy... because of 
my past... and I was humiliated.  
Please help me figure out a way to 
tell him.

END OF THERAPY SCENES

THE FOLLOWING SCENES CAN BE DONE ON COUCH

INT. TV ROOM - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT OR TEEN

JENNY, in sweats and t-shirt, eats ice cream and is watching 
“Love Story”; she is crying.

JENNY
Oh no!  Don’t die! Cure her, 
damnit!  Cancer is so... mean.  

She picks up her cell phone and talks.

JENNY (CONT’D)
(through tears)

Deana?  When I said I wanted you to 
recommend a old movie that was a 
love story, I meant a happy love 
story!  And that title -- “Love 
Story” is just so wrong!  It’s 
deceptive is what it is!  
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Love story makes you think it’s 
happy... and this is beyond sad! It 
needs to be called, oh I don’t 
know, “College Cancer” or 
something.  And here’s another 
thing, “love means never having to 
say your sorry”?  Really? What if 
you step on his toe or bleach his 
favorite shirt? And what about, 
well, like that time Will farted 
during sex... sorry is the right 
thing to say!  I gotta go, she’s 
about to die.

She hangs up and starts crying again.

INT. ANY LOCATION - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT (OLDER)

REBA prays, upset at God.  Reba is a bitter, mean old woman.

REBA
I am so mad at you, God!  I know 
we’re not supposed to be mad at the 
Heavenly Father, but I am and if 
you are “all knowing” then you know 
I’m mad!  So there!  I’m mad!  
Ticked off at the Lord! I said it 
and lightening did not strike me 
dead! I prayed that you would not 
take my poodle Precious before you 
took me.  That she would be 
euthenized and buried with me!  Is 
that too much to ask for at my age? 
You took my husband and you know I 
hate my awful kids and none of them 
speak to me anymore... not my 
fault, you know that! So I needed 
my poodle dog Precious!  Precious 
was all I had left and you took 
her. And don’t you dare say it was 
my fault!  You could have prevented 
that UPS man from driving up right 
as I let Precious out to do her 
business.  Squashed her flatter 
than a pancake in my driveway!  Now 
I’m left with that vision and a 
blood stain that haunts me day and 
night!  So thank you very much God 
for ruining what’s left of my 
golden years!  
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INT. ANY LOCATION - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT OR TEEN

BRENDA prays.

KATHY
Dear Father --  

(sighs)
I don’t know how to even start 
here, but... he’s gone and I didn’t 
get to say what I needed to say. 
And God, I don’t know how this 
works, really, but I just need... I 
need you... can you tell my Dad, my 
Daddy... that...

(emotional)
... that I’m sorry.  All those 
years, I just... I thought I’d 
punish him and let him know just 
how much he hurt me by leaving... 
abandoning Mama... and us, but, 
what I really did... was... I 
abandoned him.  He tried... he 
wanted to.. to be a part of my life 
again and I was just so mad... it 
was me who wouldn’t let him back 
in.  And now he’s gone and there’s 
just no way to ever make this 
right... but somehow, please, 
please, just let my Daddy know that 
I was wrong... and that I love 
him... and I miss him.  Amen.

INT. ANY LOCATION - NIGHT

FEMALE CHILD

ALLEE, very upset teen who lost her Dad prays, close to 
tears.

ALLEE
Dear God. I am just really upset
at you and I know I’m not supposed 
to be. But how could you take my 
Daddy away from me? He was such a 
good person and was always good to 
people and he was such a great Dad. 
And the preacher said that it was 
your will, but I... 
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I just don’t know how you could be 
such a loving God and leave me so 
sad and without my Dad.

(tears start flowing)
And... and... Mom said... that 
maybe he was so good that you 
needed him more than us, but I just 
don’t know how that is possible. 
So, I’m kinda mad at you and I
don’t know how not to be.

She picks up a picture of her dad and holds it close.

ALLEE (CONT’D)
I miss you, Daddy.  So much.

INT. ANY LOCATION - DAY 

MALE ADULT

DOUG, a distraught father stares at his daughter’s picture.

DOUG
Dear Father, I feel like Job.  And 
I don’t know how much more I can 
take.  I just don’t understand...

(opens eyes searching)
I don’t want to be mad.  I’m not 
supposed to be mad... but I can’t 
help it!  I need just one good 
sign, Lord.  Just one sign.  
Something to show me that all I’ve 
done, all of my devotion...

(chokes up)
... my faith... wasn’t in vain... 
that you are still here, Lord.

(losing it)
I’m not supposed to be mad, but I 
am mad! I am so mad at you!

He picks up a picture and stares at it.

DOUG (CONT’D)
(calmer)

Please don’t forsake me anymore, 
Lord.  Just bring her back.  Bring 
my girl... my girl back home. 

INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 

FEMALE OR MALE ADULT (HISPANIC)

40.

ALLEE (CONT'D)



LUPE sits watching the TV, obviously watching a horror movie.

LUPE
(heavy accent)

No, no, no!  Drink coffee. No te 
duermas!!!  Freddie Kruger will 
kill you!  Don’t sleep, nina 
estupida.  Ah, no!  No!  Tomas un 
energy drink.  Red Bull. Monstro! 
Oh she’s so stupid.  She sleeping.  
Idiota! Despiertate!! And there he 
is! Ah, ah... no! No!

(covers eyes, screaming)
No puedo mirar!!!

INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT

MALE ADULT

TONY lays on the couch, passed out, in his underwear. His 
clothes are scattered around the room and by the looks of 
what is on the coffee table -- an empty bottle of cheap 
vodka, a bong, possible some adult toy or a whip, an empty 
condom packet -- it has been a wild night.  Tony struggles to 
open his eyes, looks around, no clue.  He starts to get up, 
but realizes that will be difficult, since one hand is 
handcuffed to the leg of the coffee table.

TONY
What the hell -- ?

He hesitates, then calls out.

TONY (CONT’D)
Hello.  Anybody?  

(smiles wickedly, 
remembering, mutters)

Trashy, kinky, big-breasted girl 
that I picked up, at... where did I 
pick you up -- ?

(calls out)
Misty... or was it Jasmine or 
Allison.  Jasmine?  Misty?  
Allison?  Anybody?  I kinda need a 
key to these handcuffs --

He spots his pants and drags reaches with his leg, finally 
hook them.  He fishes for his cell phone, then dials as he 
attempts to put them on. 
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TONY (CONT’D)
Hello, Dad.  Thank God!  Listen, 
I’ve got a little problem.  Can you 
bring me some kind of metal 
cutters?  

INT. ANY LOCATION - NIGHT

MALE ADULT

REX, a irate dad of a teenager, dials his cell phone, getting 
the number from a piece of paper he is holding.

REX
Is this Aaron?  Yeah, Aaron, this 
is Mr. Maxwell, you know, Casey’s 
dad.  

(pause)
Well, I’m not all that good, son.  
Not all that good at all.  See I 
was in Casey’s room this afternoon 
looking for some of that white out 
because I was writing some goddamn 
bill collector one of my go to 
hell, shove it up your ass letters 
and I found something that pissed 
me the hell off.  

(pause)
That would be a condom, Aaron.  Uh-
uh, regular size, nothing to brag 
about -- and then I saw a piece of 
paper with your name on it -- and 
Casey’s -- and a bunch of “plus” 
signs.  And I put two and two 
together.  Now I have to admire the 
planning, the responsibility that 
is going on between you two, but I 
have to tell you Aaron... son... my 
little girl is not even out of 
eighth grade and if I so much as 
see you near my daughter again, I 
will personally detach your 
underdeveloped perpetually hard 
adolescent dick and shove it down 
your throat. My daughter is too 
young and too good for the likes of 
you.  You understand?  You hear me 
taking to you son?  Good!  Now tell 
your Mama and Daddy hello for me.  
We’ll see you in church on Sunday.  
Bye now.
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INT. ANY LOCATION - NIGHT 

FEMALE ADULT

ETHEL, a sweet Christian, is on the phone.

ETHEL
... so I just smiled weakly and 
told her her hair looked just fine, 
but honey, she is livin’ proof that 
home perms do not work!  Hold on, 
Delores.

(answers phone)
Hello.

(listens)
I’m sorry, but Pastor is out 
visting the elderly and afflicted 
tonight. I’ll tell him you called. 
Bye, now.

(back to Delores)
That was poor old Widow Walker. She 
calls every night... bless her 
heart. Hold on.

(answers another line)
Hello... now you stop callin’ here!  
I do not like crank calls.  I mean 
it!

(back to Delores)
It was that crank caller again.  
Asked me if I was wearin’ any... 

(whispers)
... panties.  Satan is at work, 
Delores.  Alive and well in Marfa, 
Texas, no doubt in my mind.  Hold 
on.

(answers other line)
Hello... Listen you little sinner, 
stop callin’ here, I’m about to 
have this phone tapped by the 
F.B.I.!

(back to Delores)
It was that crank caller... he’s 
making me a nervous wreck... hold 
on.

(answers)
Hello... listen you little 
asshole...!

INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT

MALE ADULT/LATE TEEN
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JIMMY sits back in his boxers and t-shirt, drinking his sixth 
beer.  The apartment is messy and depressed.  He picks up his 
cell phone, calls and waits.

JIMMY
Yeah, totally expected you to not 
pick up, you weak chicken shit.  
You know what’s really fucked up is 
when I heard you went out again... 
what’s really fucked up is that I’m 
shitfaced now.  My mom starts 
drinking again and I drink to dull 
the pain of my mother drinking.  
God, I wish I was surprised... I 
wish I felt... something. I wish I 
felt anything Mom.  You know, I was 
thinking tonight... there is 
nothing that you are leaving in 
this world that is good.  People 
leave stuff when they die, like, 
oh... he was a good dad, or she was 
an artist or he could really write 
pretty music or poetry or shit.  
But what are you leaving except all 
the damage?  The trail of garbage 
that you just dropped everywhere 
you went.  When you fuckin’ die, 
you will leave nothing.  In fact, 
the world will be better without 
you in it.

(pause, holding back 
emotion)

I used to think you were leaving 
behind one thing good, Mom.  Me.  
But now... now, I don’t think that 
anymore.  And that makes me 
saddest.  I wish you could 
understand how much you --

(pause)
Fuck... I ran out of time.

He sighs, puts down the phone and drinks his beer.

INT. ANY LOCATION - DAY 

FEMALE ADULT

NATALIE, pissed, holds her phone, thinks, then dials.

NATALIE
Hello, yes Shannon, this is 
Natalie.  
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Put your asshole husband on, will 
ya?

(listens)
Damn right I’m mad.  Good guess.  
Okay, thanks.

(waits)
Matt?  Yeah, well, she’s wrong.  
I’m not pissed, I’m beyond pissed. 
Now you shut up.  I called and I’m 
gonna be doing the talkin’!  Don’t 
you ever call my son again and talk 
to him like you were his Daddy.  I 
am his mother and his bastard dad 
left us high and dry and I’ve done 
very well all by myself, thank you 
very much.  

(listens)
Oh really?  Well, I don’t give a 
good goddamn if you think you had 
the right because you are the 
world’s greatest dad, a deacon down 
at the church or what the hell 
ever... that does not give you the 
right to parent my kid! 

(short pause)
I said shut the hell up ‘til I’m 
done.  I’m doing the talking here, 
you’re doing the listening, okay?  
Perhaps, Matt, your good little 
girl is not so good. Perhaps it’s 
not Aaron leading her down the 
wrong road, but perhaps, just 
perhaps, she took him down that 
long and winding road -- that’s a 
Biblical reference in case you 
missed it -- and perhaps, your 
little tramp is the one corrupting 
my son.  So, get off your high and 
mighty high horse, Matt, because 
there is a reason your perfect 
little Casey has earned her 
reputation and has been given the 
nickname “Miss Peanut Butter Legs” -
- you know, easy to spread!  So lay 
off my boy and I mean it!  See you 
in church on Sunday.  Bye now.

She hangs up.  Satisfied, she smiles.

INT. LIVING ROOM - DAY 

MALE ADULT
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DWAINE sits in front of the TV, watching the Cowboys. He 
swigs from a beer, polishing it off.

DWAINE
Oh come on ref, are you blind!?
That was interference! Damnit!

(yelling)
Hey Linda, bring me another beer! 
I’m empty.

(back to TV)
Are you kidding me?!  Are you 
kidding me?!!!

(yelling)
Beer, Linda!

The telephone rings.

DWAINE (CONT’D)
Hello.  I’m in the middle of the 
goddamn Cowboy game, so this better 
be a helluva reason to call.

(gulps)
Oh, hello Pastor Dillon.  Yes, 
thank you.  I’m sorry I missed 
Sunday service too, but --

(coughs)
-- I think I’m coming down with 
something.

He cheers silently as Dallas makes a touchdown!

INT. LIVING ROOM - NIGHT

MALE ADULT

DAN, 30s, sits alone in the room, staring off into space. He 
hums a hymn (SOFTLY AND TENDERLY) as he spins a pistol round 
and round on the coffee table. He picks up the gun, then his 
cellphone on the table, then calls.

DAN
(singing)

“Come home. Come home. Ye, who are 
weary, come home.

(suddenly angry)
Get your ass home!  Daddy doesn’t 
like it when baby stays out.

(exploding)
Get the fuck home, you goddamn 
slut.

(hangs up, then sings)
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“Earnestly, tenderly, Jesus is 
calling, calling oh sinners, come 
home.”

He spins the gun again as the PHONE RINGS.

DAN (CONT’D)
(answers)

Where the hell are you?!
(listens)

Yeah, bad things are happening, 
Jackie!  Things that make you want 
to get out a gun and not clean it 
this time, but maybe put a bullet 
through, your bitch-ass girlfriends 
head.

INT. ANY LOCATION - DAY

FEMALE ADULT

REGINA LEWIS, a former Miss Texas -- or at least a fourth 
runner up is on the phone, in mid conversation. 

REGINA
(laughing)

Oh Lord, stop!  Stop!  I had 
forgotten all about that. Yes! Miss 
Tennessee.  1978 or nine.  Jovina 
Armstrong was her name.  That is 
NOT a good name. That poor ol’ gal 
wore that low-cut homemade gown 
that her mama made -- that was when 
that was acceptable -- and she 
started poundin’ on that piano 
singing that gospel number “He”.  
That’s when we had real talent in 
the contest!  Beauty and talent and 
no brains.  Worked so much better.  
Well, she got all worked up and 
right as she got to “Though it 
makes him sad to see the way we 
live” she started pounded those 
keys harder and her titty fell out!  

(laughing more)
Fell right out and without missing 
a note, Jovina flipped that titty 
back in that gown and brought it on 
home, with “He’ll always say, I 
forgive.”  And she won!  
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I do believe that the mixture of 
religion and sexuality was just too 
much for those good ol’ Southern 
boy judges to dismiss.
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